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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, November 13, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:34 A.M. on Wednesday, November 13, 2013, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance: Council Members Don Redman (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; State Representative Lake Ray and Commissioner Penny Thompson were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber; Legislative Assistant, Marilyn Allen; Geoffrey Sample,  St. Johns River Water Management District; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board Administrator; St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman; Tera Meeks,  Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, Brian Berket, Parks and Recreation Department; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Lt. j.g. Shane Alexander, U.S. Coast Guard; John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Environmental Quality Division; John Pappas, Engineer Manager, Public Works Department; Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union;
Attorney Paul Harden; Captain Vic Tison, Captain Roger Bmp, John Nooney, Donna M. Ritchie, Francis Reiss, Susan Reiss, Robin Amig, Aaron Scholten, Tabatha Abbassi, Shawn Thompson, Laura Thompson, Craig Van Brocklin, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Jeff Owns, Commercial Fisherman; Rachel Baldwin, Jeff Dry, Brown’s Creek Fish Camp; Jeff Parsons;
Brian Dufek; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the October 9, 2013 Jacksonville Waterways Commission meeting.

At the request of Commissioner Stephen Swann, Andrea Small, Manager, Northeast Florida Aquatic Preserves, Florida Department of Environmental Protection, provided the Commission with a PowerPoint presentation on the St. Johns River/Nassau River Aquatic Preserve.   The Aquatic Preserve Program was created when Florida enacted the Aquatic Preserve Act in 1975 to ensure that aquatic preserves’ natural conditions endure for future generations.  Ms. Small focused on some of the Preserve’s key projects.  Priorities of the projects are a management plan; shoreline stabilization to curb the loss of marsh and wetlands and the loss of critical habitat.  A third priority is habitat protection to protect and enhance areas of suitable habitats for listed and endangered species such as shore birds and the Diamondback terrapin.

 The Sawpit Island Stabilization Project.  The purpose of the project is to protect and enhance American oyster catcher habitat.  The Sawpit Island project is located in Nassau Sound, northeast Duval County.   It is surrounded by Sawpit Creek and the IntraCoastal Waterway and is adjacent to Big Talbot Island State Park.  At this particular site, the shoreline is eroding and there is critical habitat loss.
Ms. Small discussed in some detail how the habitat of the American Oyster Catchers is threatened by high tides and boat wakes and what steps are being taken to preserve and protect the habitats (primarily sandy dunes).  One step is the construction of oyster domes.
She fielded a number of questions on the oyster domes, oyster harvesting and what she thought about the prospects of re-opening long-closed oyster beds in the area.  She indicated that she was supportive of the need to renew water quality monitoring; work is still being done at the Timucuan Preserve in collecting data on water quality.  In reply to Commissioner Pringle who inquired how she perceived of possibility of re-opening oyster beds, Ms. Small described the construction of artificial oyster reefs and what those projects entailed.  In the event that oyster beds were re-opened, Ms.  Small indicated that she would welcome the opportunity to work with the Jacksonville Waterways Commission on such a project.  
Council Member John Crescimbeni wanted to know if there were any side effects from the projects on bird life.  Ms. Small indicated that the artificial oyster reefs created a food source for birds.  The impact on the birds at Huguenot Park was discussed.
Ms. Small fielded a number of questions from the Commissioners on the various aspects of the Aquatic Preserve Program.

Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, next provided the Commission with an update on the  designation of the St. Johns River as a Blue Way Trail  that the St. Johns River Alliance had requested.  The application had been made to the Florida Greenways & Trail Council, a branch of the Department of Environmental Protection.  The application was reviewed in September and ultimately approved.   The St. Johns River becomes the 48th river in the country with this designation, and at 310 miles, the longest, from Vero Beach to the ocean.  Blue Way Trails are targeted for non-motorized boats, though paddlers often share the river with motorized boats.

A discussion ensued on the fact that while numerous other Counties and jurisdictions provided letters of support for the Blue Way designation, Duval County did not.  Council Member Lori Boyer raised the issue.  13 counties abut the St. Johns River 11 of which passed resolutions in support of the Blue Way designation application that the St. Johns River Alliance had submitted.  Ms. Meeks indicated that Jacksonville declined to submit a letter of support, in part, because of concerns raised about commercial use of the river.

Commissioner Scott Shine asked Ms. Meeks about the park hours issue status (at Hanna & Huguenot Parks)   and this matter was discussed.  Ms. Meeks indicated that there had been no change in the hours.  There had been a problem with no staff being available for the arrival of early birds at the park between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 8:00 a.m.  One option for additional hours was additional funding.  Both parks operate on funds from a trust.
Commissioner Scott also raised the status of the Lions Club dock.  Ms. Meeks indicated that the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee had, on the previous day, approved legislation that would allocate $63,000 to replace the dock.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Ms. Meeks about the status of Exchange Island being a part of the Blue Way Trail.  Ms. Meeks replied that the City is moving forward with the design phase for the Exchange Island project.

Council Member Crescimbeni commented on the park hours issue and noted that the City Council, not the Parks & Recreation Department, set the policy on park hours and that during the Council budget deliberations during the summer, no one from the Huguenot community came to the budget hearings to make any complaints.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges motioned that the Waterways Commission pass a resolution in support of the ordinance to replace the Lions Club dock and suggest that the Florida boater boater registration fee be the source of the funding.  The Chair asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to draft the resolution.  It was also suggested that the resolution request emergency passage.  The Commission vote was unanimous.

The Commission had a lengthy discussion of land use amendments in the presentation by the Planning and Development Department’s Ed Lukacovic, Senior Environmental Planner.

Mr. Lukacovic’s presentation was on land use amendments that involve waterways and associated with wetlands.   Mr. Lukacovic explained that wetland categories are defined by the Comprehensive Plan; Categories I & II have a direct impact on the City’s waterways (road construction, agriculture issues, drainage issues, and the like).  He explained that the UNAM System that his department uses (the Uniform Mitigation Assessment Method) was under the purview of the St. Johns River Water Management District.  
In the course of his presentation, Mr. Lukacovic discussed two respective applications, 2013-468 (Karl Sanders) and 2013-635 (Paul Harden).  Both applications concerned projects that impacted the Ortega River Watershed Basin.  A lengthy discussion ensued on the distinction between the two applications and why some applications are brought before the Waterways Commission and others are not.

In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report, Dr. Quinton White noted that water temperatures remained relatively warm and that the salinity of the river varied widely on account of the lack of rainfall.

Dr. White indicated that algae in the river continue to be a problem despite the cooler weather and that the situation continues to be monitored.  There were no manatee fatalities to report.  Both the manatees and dolphins are leaving the area owing to the changing weather.  The Commissioners have a month to review and approve the update of the Manatee Protection Plan.  The Plan is an update on data.

Dr. White commented on the net ban issue that has riled the fishing community.  He reported on the negative impact of a judge overturning the result of a referendum that banned the use of the nets.  The ban was subsequently reinstated by an appeals court.

In her monthly comments on St. Johns River issues, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, stated that these are stressful times for the St. Johns River, particularly with the toxic alga issue in the St. Johns, Arlington and Ortega Rivers.  The root cause is the river plagued with nutrients.  She also commented on septic tanks; the proposed dredging project for the St. johns River.  On the latter, she underscored the increased salinity issue and other adverse effects on the environment.  Ms. Rinaman thinks that the suggested economic benefits of the dredge project have been overblown.

In New Business, Council Member John Crescimbeni suggested that the Waterways Commission meeting had become too lengthy, that the agenda had become too lengthy.  To rectify the situation, he suggested that the meetings begin at 9:00 a.m., instead of the current 9:30 a.m.  In addition, he suggested that the number of items placed on the meeting’s agenda be limited.

In Public Comments, Craig Van Brocklin, Captain Roger Bump, Edward Marsh, Donna Ritchie, John Nooney, all members of the Recreational Fishing Alliance, addressed the concerns raised with the gill net issue.  Some suggested that the Waterways Commission pass a resolution in opposition to the gill net issue.  Aaron Scholten addressed the issue of boat ramp repair work needed in the river.  Jeffrey Owens, a local commercial fisherman, implored the Commission to be objective and fair-minded with the gill net issue.  Captain Vic Tison expressed his appreciation to the Commission for putting the Lions Club dock on the fast track.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:10 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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Posted:  4:00 P.M. 
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